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Wednesday, January 7, 2015 

Community Board 4 Report 

Dear Friends: 

It is hard to believe my first year in office has already come to an end. It has been a true 
honor and privilege to represent this incredible district in the New York City Council.  
 
2014 has taught us that there is much more progress to be made in New York City. My 
thoughts and prayers go out to the family of Eric Garner and to the families of NYPD 
Officers Rafael Ramos and Wenjian Liu. I sincerely hope for peace, unity and respect in the 
coming New Year! 
 
2014 was a productive year in which our city has seen great victories for historically 
underrepresented New Yorkers. As a City Council, we have taken steps to protect members 
of the immigrant community, members of the LGBT community, and victims of domestic 
violence. We expanded Paid Sick Leave and made strides to reduce traffic fatalities. I’d like 
to use this opportunity to share with you more of what my office has accomplished since 
last January. 
  
As always, my staff and I are here to help. You can reach our District Office at 212-564-
7757.  You can also email me directly anytime at district3@council.nyc.gov.  

I look forward to making 2015 an even better year for Council District 3, and I wish you a 
wonderful start to the New Year! 

Sincerely, 

 

Corey Johnson 
Councilmember, 3rd District 

 

224 West 30th Street  Suite 1206  New York, NY 10001 
District3@council.nyc.gov 

212-564-7757 

 

mailto:district3@council.nyc.gov
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Passed Legislation: Regulating 
Pet Shops in New York City 
     Recently, I was extremely proud to work 
closely with Council Member Elizabeth 
Crowley to pass a bundle of four bills 
regulating the sale of pets in New York City, 
which will protect our animal friends. 
Inspired in no small part by Assembly 
Member Rosenthal’s landmark pet 
protection legislation, these bills will:  
 

 Regulate irresponsible breeders, by 
ensuring that City pet shops do not 
obtain puppies from abusive and 
irresponsible breeders 

 Prevent overpopulation and animal 
homelessness, by requiring that dogs 
and cats sold at pet stores be spayed or 
neutered, as well as licensed prior to 
sale 

 Keep animals out of the hands of 
abusive owners, by creating standards 
that potential owners must meet before 
obtaining a new pet 

 Require New York City pet shops to 
disclose information about the origins 
of the animals they sell 
 

     These groundbreaking provisions are 
vital steps towards keeping the animals 
we love safe, and I look forward to doing 
even more for our pets and responsible 
pet owners in 2015. 

 

Passed Legislation: Presumptive 
Eligibility for Domestic Violence 
Survivors Transitioning into City 
Shelter System 
     On November 25, I proudly passed my 
first bill into law at the New York City 
Council. The bill was unanimously passed 
by my colleagues. Intro 361-A strives to 
protect victims and survivors of domestic 
violence in our City's shelter system.  

The bill amends the administrative 
code of the City of New York, in relation to 

requiring the Department of Homeless 
Services (DHS) to grant a presumption of 
eligibility for applicants to the DHS 
shelter system who are exiting domestic 
violence shelters (for which they have 
already undergone extensive intake 
processes). The bill now goes before 
Mayor Bill de Blasio to be enacted. I’m 
proud that my first bill is one that will 
help some of the most vulnerable New 
Yorkers.   

 

Passed Legislation: Modernizing 
New York City’s Birth 
Certificates for Transgender 
New Yorkers 

     On December 8, my colleagues at the City 
Council passed a bill of mine that would 
bring New York City’s birth certificates in 
line with modern standards by removing 
outdated and unnecessary surgical 
requirements for correcting a birth 
certificate. The current policy, written in 
1971 and unchanged in over 40 years, is 
outdated. NYC has fallen behind other 
jurisdictions – including New York State 
and the federal government – that have 
modernized their policies.  
     The vast majority of transgender New 
Yorkers have inaccurate birth certificates. 
Eight out of ten transgender women and 
nine out of ten transgender men have not 
had the surgeries the 1971 policy requires. 
Surgery is not an option for many 
transgender New Yorkers due to other 
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health conditions or discriminatory health 
insurance exclusions. 
     A birth certificate is a “key” that unlocks 
a number of important doors — it’s a living 
document that is used on a regular basis to 
participate in society. 

When you have an identity document 
(in particular a birth certificate) that does 
not match who you are, you become a 
target for discrimination, accusations of 
fraud, denials of service, and all sorts of 
other administrative and logistical 
problems. Four out of ten transgender 
people have faced harassment when 
presenting identity documents that did not 
match. Many others report being denied 
entry or asked to leave an establishment, 
and some have even experienced physical 
assault due to a mismatched identification.  

This legislation will address and correct 
these issues, and I’m proud to have worked 
with advocates and New Yorkers to make 
the lives of transgender New Yorkers 
easier. It feels good to fight for human 
rights for all New Yorkers. 
 

Free Monthly Legal Housing 
Clinic 
 My office helps constituents around 
my district with a wide range of issues. 
However, housing issues – particularly 
those that have to do with landlord 
harassment/disputes – account for an 
outstanding number of these constituent 
cases. 
  We have therefore begun to offer 
housing clinics at my district office (224 
West 30th Street, Suite 1206) on the 
second Tuesday of every month from 
5:30-7:30 pm. The next clinic will be on 
Tuesday, January 13.  
     At these clinics, you can receive free 
legal advice from housing attorneys who 
will be volunteering their time. You will 
be seen on a first come, first serve basis. 

World AIDS Day 

 
     On World AIDS Day, December 1, I gave 
a speech at the Apollo Theatre. I had a 
simple message: HIV/AIDS is a disease of 
inequities. The drivers of the epidemic are 
not individual behaviors but rather socio-
economic factors like poverty, 
homelessness and lack of healthcare 
access. In order to end the epidemic, we 
have to recognize the disease as an issue 
of social and economic justice and 
address these disparities. Investments in 
housing assistance, food, transportation 
and other basic subsistence benefits are 
essential and cost-effective components 
of keeping people living with HIV/AIDS 
healthy, and decreasing transmission 
rates. 

Paradoxically, low-income New 
Yorkers living with HIV need to get sick in 
order to qualify for the public support 
they need. This assistance goes toward 
housing, food, and transportation, all of 
which are necessary to achieve and 
maintain optimal health. Otherwise, they 
need to make untenable choices between 
housing, food and transportation because 
they don't meet the current requirements, 
but cannot afford the cost of all three of 
these essentials. 

I called for the creation of a single 
point of access in every locality that will 
assist all extremely low-income New 
Yorkers with HIV/AIDS to obtain the 
housing, nutrition, transportation and 
workforce opportunities necessary to 
enable them to manage their health, live 
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well and end the epidemic for their 
communities. Using bio-medical advances 
and anti-homelessness and poverty 
policies, we can end AIDS as an epidemic 
in New York, while simultaneously 
maintaining the health of people living 
with HIV. 

I believe that Governor Cuomo's bold 
commitment to ending the AIDS epidemic 
in New York State is not only visionary, 
but also deeply rooted in science. It is a 
real and achievable goal, but only if we 
make sure that all HIV+ New Yorkers 
have access to a real rental assistance 
program that will make the difference 
between homelessness and being housed.  
 

Let’s Talk: Bike Safety Panel 

 
     In the past few years, the City has seen 
a massive influx in the use of bicycles. As 
our streets were built for motorized 
vehicles and already struggled to 
accommodate 8.5 million pedestrians, it 
comes as no surprise that the growing 
usage of a new mode of transportation – 
bikes – has posed significant challenges to 
New York’s transportation status quo.  
     I believe it is important to engage in 
cross-sector dialogue to do our part to 
ensure that bikers, pedestrians, and 
drivers alike are able to navigate their 
way through the City in the safest way 
possible. My office therefore hosted a 
“Let’s Talk” series event focused on 
bike safety. I moderated a proactive 

discussion among our panelists: 
Commissioner Margaret Forgione of the 
Department of Transportation, Deputy 
Inspector Michelle Irizarry of the 10th 
Precinct and Thomas Devito, Manhattan 
Organizer at Transportation Alternatives. 
     We learned important lessons, 
including the somewhat counterintuitive 
thought explained by Mr. Devito and 
Commissioner Forgione on mandatory 
bike licensing. They believe it is counter-
productive because introducing such a 
barrier to utilizing such a low-cost, easy 
to access form of transportation like 
biking significantly reduces the number of 
bikers. In turn, reducing the number of 
cyclists would actually make our streets 
more dangerous, as cars operating in 
areas with lots of pedestrians drive more 
cautiously.  
     We will continue in dialogue on this 
important transportation and safety 
matter until all New Yorkers feel safe on 
our streets.  
 

Improving the A and C trains 
Last month, I signed on to a letter with 

elected officials, community organizations 
and transit advocates representing the 
communities that rely on the A and C 
train service. We wrote to thank the MTA 
for conducting a Full Line Review of the A 
and C train lines, and requested that the 
upcoming Full Line Review prioritize 
concerns that the community has 
identified with these two subway lines. In 
particular, we recommended that the 
MTA improve station service and 
conditions, as well as communication 
with riders.  At the end of this report is a 
copy of the letter. 
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Prioritizing a Bus Annex at the 
Port Authority  

In December, I signed on to a letter 
with my colleagues on the West Side 
calling on the Port Authority of New York 
and New Jersey (PANYNJ) to prioritize 
construction of a bus annex on Galvin 
Plaza. This is greatly needed to help 
alleviate the extensive bus congestion in 
our districts. 

The existing Port Authority Bus 
Terminal is unable to accommodate 
current and future bus demand. We insist 
that if transferable development rights 
(aka “air rights”) are being considered as 
a way to generate funds to build a new 
bus garage, the PANYNJ should work with 
our offices and Community Board 4 on 
the sale and transfer of these air rights, as 
it has in comparable instances.   

Within the next few months, PANYNJ 
will be releasing its Master Plan. I am 
hopeful that it includes a plan to build a 
new bus garage and a long term solution 
to accommodate current and future 
growth in bus commuting in New York 
City. At the end of this report is a copy of 
the letter. 
 

Old Chelsea Post Office  
     Enclosed is a statement I have 
submitted before Community Board 4 
regarding the sale of air rights above the 
Old Chelsea Post Office on West 18th 
Street.  

I believe it is imperative that public 
participation begins at the onset of any 
process involving public property that 
uses the sale of air rights to generate 
funds. Unfortunately, that hasn’t 
happened in this case with the Chelsea 
Post Office, which is of great concern. 
That is why my colleagues and I sent a 
letter to USPS demanding full disclosure 
of the sale of air rights above this post 

office and that the public comment period 
be extended.  

My expectation moving forward is full 
disclosure from USPS over the sale of 
these air rights to the elected officials 
who represent the Chelsea neighborhood, 
the local community board, and the 
residents who use this post office.  

The Old Chelsea Post Office is an 
important asset to the community, and 
we want to make sure that postal services 
are not relocated from this facility.  

 
Participatory Budgeting 

 
     This past year, my office launched 
Participatory Budgeting (PB), a new 
democratic process that gives residents 
an opportunity to decide how to spend a 
portion of our City's capital budget.  
     In PB, residents of the 3rd Council 
District decide how to spend at least $1 
million in capital funds. The money can be 
used for improvements to schools, 
streets, parks, public housing, and other 
community spaces. Volunteers have 
begun developing these ideas into 
proposals, and come spring 2015, a public 
vote will be held to determine which 
projects get funded! 
     To learn more about participatory 
budgeting and how you can get involved, 
contact my legislative aide, Matt Green, at 
212-564-7757, or by email at 
mgreen@council.nyc.gov. 

 

mailto:mgreen@council.nyc.gov
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Safety Enhancements in 
Central Park 
     In light of a surge of accidents resulting 
in serious injury and even death this past 
fall on the Central Park Loop Drive, I 
welcomed the recent announcement to 
reduce motor vehicle speeds from 25 mph 
to 20 mph and other safety enhancements 
in Central Park.  

The New York City Department of 
Transportation (DOT), the NYC 
Department of Parks & Recreation, NYPD, 
and the Central Park Conservancy will 
work together to implement these safety 
improvements along the Central Park 
Drives. In addition to implementing a 
park-wide speed limit reduction from 25 
mph to 20 mph, there will be substantial 
enhancements made to major cross walks 
– namely, prominent signage for 
pedestrian crossings. 
     Barricades will also be installed to 
combat the wide crossing distances 
spanning West Drive at Sheep Meadow 
and at Heckscher Ballfields. The 
pedestrian and bicycle lanes near 
Delacorte Theater (near W. 81st Street) 
will be separated by a new barricade, as 
well. The Central Park Precinct will also 
continue its public awareness campaign 
within the park. The agencies will work 
together to distribute DOT’s Bike Smart 
Brochures, as well as literature geared 
specifically towards cyclists and 
pedestrians in Central Park. You can read 
the full press release below.  
 

New Grant Opportunity! 
“Sow It Forward” is the grants and 

partnership program of Kitchen 
Gardeners International. Nonprofit causes 
or organizations (schools, 501c3s, food 
banks, community gardens, colleges, 
libraries, prisons, senior programs, etc.) 
interested in starting or expanding food 

garden projects that benefit their 
community can apply. Grants range from 
$325 to $500! Please visit 
http://kgi.org/grants to learn more about 
the grant and how to apply. The deadline 
to apply is Friday, January 9, 2015. 

 
Become a New York City 
Lifeguard!  
     The New York City Parks Department 
is looking for qualified individuals at least 
16 years of age with strong swimming 
skills to become a New York City 
lifeguard. Should you be interested in 
working at one of the City’s 8 beaches or 
55 outdoor pools during the summer 
season, now is the time to apply. First-
year lifeguards earn a minimum of $13.57 
an hour, working 48 hours each week for 
a weekly salary of over $650. Visit the 
Parks Department’s website for more 
information about the qualifying test, 
which is being offered from December to 
mid-January. Questions can be emailed to 
lifeguard@parks.nyc.gov. 
 

Stay Healthy – Get a Free Flu 
Shot!  
     The Lenox Hill HealthPlex is offering 
free flu shots, and I strongly urge you, 
especially children and the elderly, to 
protect yourself and consider getting 
vaccinated. To get your flu shot, come to 
the Lenox Hill Healthplex (30 7th Ave, 
between West 12th and West 13th 
streets) at one of the following times:  
 Saturday, 1/10 from 11 am to 2 pm 
 Monday, 1/12 from 5 pm to 8 pm 
 Wednesday, 1/14 from 5 pm to 8 pm 

To make an appointment for your free flu 
shot, email wkawadler@nshs.edu or call 
(347) 802-7400. 

 
 

http://596acres.us2.list-manage1.com/track/click?u=48da14a9bbe2be815eacb2f32&id=98ce4059e5&e=b8af252a51
http://kgi.org/grants
mailto:lifeguard@parks.nyc.gov
mailto:wkawadler@nshs.edu
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Opportunities for Minority and 
Women-Owned Business 
Enterprises 

The New York City Department of 
Housing Preservation and Development 
(HPD) has launched initiatives to identify 
affordable housing development 
opportunities for Minority and Women-
Owned Business Enterprises (M/WBEs). 

On December 2, 2014, HPD released a 
Request for Qualifications (RFQ) for 
M/WBE developers.  This RFQ will be 
used to establish a pre-qualified list of 
M/WBE developers who will then be 
eligible to respond to a forthcoming 
Request for Proposals (RFP) to develop a 
number of City-owned sites.   
The RFQ may be viewed here: 

http://www.nyc.gov/html/hpd/html/dev

elopers/MWBE-RFQ.shtml 

 
Save a Life by Becoming a 
Blood Donor  
     We are also co-sponsoring a blood 
drive at the Lenox Hill Healthplex. Blood 
donors really do save lives, and we 
encourage every member of the 
community to take part in this important 
practice. Again, the address is at 30 7th 
Ave, between West 12th and West 13th 
streets. The drive will take place from 9 
am to 4:30 pm on Tuesday, January 27th 
and Wednesday, January 28th. To make a 

blood donation appointment, email 
wkawadler@nshs.edu or call (347) 802-
7400. 

 
Get Your Child into a Great New 
York City Kindergarten 
     The Department of Education (DOE) 
will be accepting Kindergarten 
enrollment applications for any child 
born in 2010. With just one form, families 
can apply to up to 12 schools. Available in 
10 languages, these applications can be 
submitted online, over the phone, or in 
person. The application period will take 
place between January 7th and February 
13th. Visit the Department of Education 
website at www.schools.nyc.gov, or call 
the Advocates for Children helpline at 
(866) 427-6033 for more information.  
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